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August 30, 2022 
 
Governor Gavin Newsom 
1021 O Street, Room 90000 
Sacramento, CA 95814 
 
 
RE:  AB 2011 (Wicks) Affordable Housing and High Road Jobs Act of 2022 
City of Mission Viejo – Request to Veto 
 
Dear Governor Newsom,  
 
On behalf of the City of Mission Viejo, I am writing to convey our opposition to your AB 
2011, which would mandate by-right affordable housing in retail, office, and commercial 
zones. We are in strong opposition to the bill’s potential to circumvent local land use 
discretion.  
 
Determining appropriate zoning overlays is an intensive process that the City does not 
take lightly. Many different social, environmental, and public safety considerations are 
weighed when determining the appropriate zoning in a municipality’s jurisdiction. The 
existing process considers the pressures that every municipality experiences when it 
comes to the need to develop more housing units. However, it is a City’s fundamental 
responsibility that developments suit their intended zoning areas to reduce catastrophic 
impacts from environmental factors and public safety events.  
 
For instance, by allowing residential land uses by-right in commercial zones, AB 2011 
removes the ability of a local jurisdiction to continue to carefully zone and balance 
revenues generated by all its land uses. It would trigger the loss of revenue-producing 
commercial uses with housing, with no ability of a local jurisdiction to intervene and 
mitigate the economic offset. The City of Mission Viejo firmly believes that increasing 
housing production can be done in tandem with protecting economic viability. Local 
rezonings are done with the engagement of residents, property owners, elected officials, 
and developers, who all collectively contribute to the local vision for each of our 
communities – visions that see beyond immediate housing needs and into the critical 
balancing of retail and commercial zones, which include our current and hopeful local 
restaurant and small business owners. Overriding planning processes to inappropriately 
place housing developments within commercial and industrial zones damages our 
prospects of connecting local businesses and their workforces with proximate housing, 
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simply because it erases our vision for how to create vibrant, connected communities 
utilizing strategic mixed land use combinations. 
 
While in some instances it may make sense to repurpose underutilized retail, office, or 
commercial areas for housing, this should not be a decision that is made on a streamlined, 
ministerial basis.  Locally elected officials, and members of the community, should have 
the opportunity to weigh in on such decisions, so that the full extent of the local impacts 
of proposed projects can be considered.   
 
Additionally, AB 2011 disregards this state mandated local planning effort and forces 
cities to allow housing developments in nearly all areas of a city, which undermines the 
rationale for the regional housing needs allocation (RHNA) process. This bill empowers 
for profit developers – not democratically elected officials – to build housing in retail, 
commercial, and industrial zones. AB 2011 sets a dangerous precedent for the function 
and legitimacy of state-mandated housing production targets and the tools for effectively 
planning to develop new units. Shifting land use discretion away from local officials and 
public engagement will result in confusion, poorly constructed units, and legal challenges 
to existing and future housing laws. 
 
Finally, we want to acknowledge and commend your efforts to ensure that there is ample 
affordable housing in California. We agree that more affordable housing is needed and 
are supportive of increased development of affordable housing in places where it is 
contextually appropriate in each local jurisdiction. As you know, not all cities are built the 
same or were planned the same, and as such, we ask that you and your staff work with 
us to mitigate the impacts of how certain zoning requirements may be extremely 
detrimental to various communities. 
 
For these reasons, the City of Mission Viejo respectfully requests a veto for AB 2011.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Wendy Bucknum 
Mayor 

 
 
cc:  Senator Patricia Bates 

Assembly Member Laurie Davies 
City Council, City of Mission Viejo 


